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Response of the Royal College of Nursing (RCN) to the World Health 

Organisation in Europe’s technical briefing, ‘Strengthening Nursing and 

Midwifery’ 

 

 

Introduction 

 

With a membership of over 420,000 registered nurses, midwives, health visitors, 

nursing students, health care assistants and nurse cadets, the Royal College of 

Nursing (RCN) is the voice of nursing across the UK and the largest professional 

union of nursing staff in the world. RCN members work in a variety of hospital and 

community settings in the NHS and the independent sector. The RCN promotes 

patient and nursing interests on a wide range of issues by working closely with the 

Government, the UK parliaments and other national and European political 

institutions, trade unions, professional bodies and voluntary organisations. 

 

Background and General Comments  

 

The RCN is pleased to be able to respond to this briefing and welcomes WHO 

Europe‟s recognition of nurses and midwives as serving “key and increasingly 

important roles in society‟s efforts to tackle public health challenges”. Each of the 

four action areas is directly relevant to the RCN‟s work and to its members.  

 

Our response focuses on the four Priority Areas of Action and Enabling 

Mechanisms set out in the technical briefing. Input has been secured from several 

RCN experts on relevant nursing issues, including education, regulation, integration 

and midwifery.  

 

RCN response to the four Priority Areas of Action 

 

SCALING UP AND TRANSFORMING EDUCATION 

 

WHO Europe‟s briefing document describes this priority area as consisting of three 

principal objectives: 

 

1. Standardising the education of nurses and midwives at degree level 

 

2. The development of education and regulation that enables and ensures that 

nurses and midwives core competencies are in line with the European Union‟s 

(EU) Health 2020 strategy, and 
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with the latest developments in nursing and in the various fields of practice, meet 

NMC post-registration education and practice (PREP) requirements, and help plan 

career development. 

 

As the largest nursing trade union in the world, the RCN is also a leading advocate 

for fair pay. In June 2014, following the UK Government‟s decision to deny most 

nurses, midwives and health care assistants a cost of living increase, despite the 

fact that this was recommended by an independent pay review body, the RCN 

launched its What if...? campaign for fair pay.12 While this technical briefing does 

include a reference to “appropriate salaries and flexible contracts” as a basic 

requirement for the retention of nurses and midwives, the RCN would urge WHO 

Europe to upgrade its description of pay from “adequate” to “fair” – recognising the 

fact that cost of living, inflation and other factors need be factored into remunerative 

agreements. 

 

The RCN welcomes the briefing‟s focus on absenteeism / presenteeism as a key 

challenge for employers and governments to tackle. The RCN has already 

highlighted the challenges of presenteeism in the UK context, arguing that it should 

be given full recognition as a health and wellbeing issue. Guidance produced by the 

RCN13 urges that staff surveys and other tools should be used to identify „hot spots‟ 

of presenteeism and explore trends and drivers. We also urge organisations to 
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